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SPRING HILL CIVIC LEAGUE
MISSION STATEMENT

With the continuing goal of
community strength &
enrichment, and encouraging
the participation of all
community residents & business
leaders, the Spring Hill Civic
League accepts as its defining
mission the responsibility to
serve its neighborhood by
assisting in the achievement of
its many common goals

Board of Directors
President: Donna Allison
Vice President: Dianne Burns

Secretary: Diane Schmitt
Treasurer: Ben Soltesz
Directors

Stephen Brady

Newsletter Articles

Please submit articles for the
March/April edition by February
15" to:

Diane Schmitt
1214 Yetta Ave.
Pittsburgh, PA 15212-3757
412-231-7948
schmittdl@stargate.net

Mail Delivery
For a yearly subscription, send
$6.00 to the Spring Hill/Cityview
Times at the above address.

You can access the newsletter online
by going to www.shcl.org

From The Desls OF The

President, . .

HAPPY NEW YEAR!
...And with the start of the New
Year, | have the honor of beginning
my role as president of the Spring
Hill Civic League. For those who
don’t know me, let me tell you a
little.

I have lived at 1129
Haslage Avenue for 20 years. My
daughter Emma and my son Robert
live at home with me and our four
cats. The three of us (humans)
travel frequently to Ithaca, New
York to visit my daughter and son-
in-law, Christa and Kyle, and their
pit bull, Ellie. It is common for my
friend Robert and his grandchildren
Malizia, DeAndre, and Emonie to
be at our house also.

| am a graduate of the
University of Pittsburgh with a BA in
Urban Studies and have worked in
the community development field
for the past five years. As project
manager for the Allegheny
Commons master planning
process, | worked with a team of
North Side community leaders and
Marion Pressley, renowned
landscape architect of Cambridge
MA, to complete a park plan that is
currently being implemented. For
the East Allegheny neighborhood, |
managed the East Commons
community-built playground project
in the fall of 2004.
| have worked with government,
foundation, and corporate
representatives relative to
community outreach and
development. | have worked with
several North Side communities on
neighborhood plans and

am interested in developing such a
document for the Spring Hill
community. | hope to meet with
you in the coming months to get to
know the neighbors of Spring Hill
and their perspective on
community development in our
neighborhood.

I'd like to thank Diane
Schmitt for her continued service
to the Spring Hill Civic League.
Diane will be invaluable as
secretary as we work on Spring
Hill events and new projects in the
coming year. | am also pleased to
continue working with Dianne
Burns as vice president and Steve
Brady, and to welcome Ben
Soltesz to the board as treasurer.
There are many volunteers that
help during the year, and | look
forward to getting to know all of
you as well as those who have
interest in representing the Spring
Hill neighborhood.

I'd like to hear from you!
Please send along an email to me
at shclpres@comcast.net or call
me at 412-231-8626.

Donna Allison,
President

CommunIcy
MEEGINGS FOR
2006
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| General Meetings are

1 scheduled at the Spring hill

1 Elementary School auditorium
| at 7 PM on the following dates:
I
i
|
1
l
I

Monday, March 6
Monday, May 1
Monday, September 11
Monday, October 2

... A SPECIAL THANK YOU TO ALLEGHENY GENERAL HOSPITAL FOR PRINTING OUR NEWSLETTER ...



Memeosies ef 1107 FHaslage Uve.

While washing my car in front of my house one day in 2001, a big Buick pulled up and discharged three,
smart-looking ladies in their sixties, obviously sisters, who pointed to my house and asked if | lived there. They
told me that they had grown up in my house, as did their mother. Because | am a big fan of history and old
houses, this was for me the equivalent of Ed McMahon showing up with camera crew and the Big Check! |
immediately invited them inside and encouraged them to talk.

They were the Paulat sisters- Joann, June, and another sister whose name | didn’t catch. They grew up
in my house with their two brothers during the 1940’s and 50's. Their parents were Gust and Dorthea Paulat,
who had inherited half of the property from Dorthea’s parents, Harry and Anna Kuhiman, in 1941. Anna’s
unmarried sister, Pauline, owned half of the house until 1954, also living there. In 1925, Harry and Anna had
bought the house from Harry’s sister, Johanna Kuhlman, who maintained half ownership and lived there until
1941. Johanna bought the house from its original builders, George and Selma Bangert, who owned the house
from 1917 to 1924. All of these individuals, except for the sisters | met, remain Spring Hill neighbors of sorts as
they are all buried in St. John’s cemetery on the top of the hill.

There exist some reminders of this family in the house: inside a closet door in the basement, Dorthea
Paulat recorded an extensive canning inventory from the neighborhood Victory Garden during 1942, 43, & 44.
Fifty-two quarts of lima beans?!? That alone is enough protein energy to beat the pants off the Nazis! When
gutting my attic, | found pencil writing that read, “Dorthea is a BAD GIRL!” She may have been a bad girl, but
she grew up to be an excellent gardener and canner. One of her daughters that | met later wrote me and sent
some old pictures that have been very helpful in my efforts to restore the house to its original appearance.
After the Paulats were both deceased in 1972, the house was bought by Mr. & Mrs. Nicholas Schwartz who, 1
am told, owned a grocery store. | bought the house from their estate in 1994.

If any former Spring Hill neighbors are reading this, | encourage you to visit your old neighborhood and
offer your story to current residents of your family homestead. Perhaps not everyone might be as interested in
your story as | was of the Paulats/Kuhimans, but those who are interested will be eternally grateful to you for
helping them connect with their house’s history. It is humbling to think that these houses we live in, even if we
own them outright, are really only ours for a short while. This thought motivates me to take care of my place for
the benefit of those who will come after me.

Submitted by Greg Fuhrman

Remember When...

| recently came across a copy of Spring Hill - City View Times and read with interest the article "Remember
When". | was born in 1940 and was a resident of Spring Hill-City View until 1965. My parents lived on
Woessner Ave. until 1978. Here are a few more “Remember When” items that were left out:
e Yetter's soda and ice cream at the corner of Woessner and Rhine.
Eimer’'s Barber Shop on Rhine
A Bakery on Rhine
A produce store on Rhine (I believe it was owned by one of the Balestrieries)
Joe Knauss’ Shoe Repair on {tin
Arbogast’s Pharmacy Rhine and Waltz
Nick Schwartz on Waltz (a-grocer and confectionery)
There were two grocery stores on Rockledge (I believe Al Ladesic operated one of them)
Peg’s Bar on Rhine
There was a grocery store on Haslage Ave. near the parsonage.

Darryl A. Kirschner
Harmony, Pa.

Edna Herrmann of Evans Ciy adds...
o The barber shop on Itin St.




Welecome Neus
Heighbors

William and Tammy Berry of
Bader St...Larry & Rikke Foulke
of Itin St...David Cosy of
Rescue St...Bruce Pittman of
Itin St...

If you would like to welcome a
neighbor on your street, submit
the announcement to Diane

Schmitt using the contact
information found on the front
page of the newsletter.

New neighbors, if you would
like to be informed of meetings
and other community
information via e-mail, please
contact Donna Allison,
President at
schipres@comcast.net. We
look forward to hearing from

you!
% ¥
7 dftappy. PBelated PBirthday

To Duane Herman of Hunnell
St. who is a November baby...

and to Lenny Schloer of Luella
St. & Monica Morrissey of
Rockledge St. who are
December babies...

HAPPY BIRTHDAY!

Happy Birthday to the
following January babies...
Tina Lippert who celebrates her
24" birthday on January 8; also
to Agnes Dunn whose birthday
falls on January 21%

And to these February
babies... Sheila Fishel and Lee
Kimbel, both on February 1%'and
Hilda Fohl on February 24"

OUR DEEPEST SYMPATHY...

To the family and
friends of Ed
Hrabel, a longtime
neighbor of Sophia
St., who passed away in late
November...to Val & Jim Smail
of Yetta Ave. on the passing of
Val's father, Joe Winer of Troy
Hill, in mid-November...

Our thoughts and prayers are
with you during this time of
mourning...

Our Apologies... In the last
edition, we mistakenly identified
Tom Banner & the Banner
family as the Bannerman family.
We apologize for any distress
this may have caused.

GETG WELI. INISHES

... to Ernie Leonard of Admiral
St. as he recuperates from an
illness...

Our prayers are with you for a
speedy recovery!

TS ABOY!

Congratulations to Ben &
Megan Soltesz of
Haslage St. on
the birth of
their son,
Clark
Benjamin
Soltesz on
November 30.
Clark joins
brother, Alex, and sister,
Charlotte, at home with his mom
& dad!

HELP § SPREAD YOUR NEm !

To the neighbors of the
community...

We are interested in announcing
the names of new neighbors
who have moved into the
community in the past year.
Also weddings, anniversaries,
birthdays, special
achievements, recipes, garden
hints, household hints, church
announcements, birth
announcement, obituaries, etc.

Don't be otey; all are welcome!
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Cold Weather Tips for Your Pets

In cold weather, keep your pets away from antifreeze solution and promptly clean
up any antifreeze that spills. Antifreeze is attractive to pets and is deadly, even in very
smali amounts. Following is more cold weather information:

Most urban pets spend the majority of their time indoors and don't have tolerance
for extremely cold weather. Do not leave your pet outdoors unattended when the
temperature gets below freezing! Pets must build up a thicker coat and get their
footpads toughened for snow and ice. Pets that get too chilled could develop
hypothermia or even frostbite. Ear tips are especially susceptible to frostbite.
OUTERWEAR

Dogs with very short coats have the least tolerance for cold. Extremely
short-coated breeds include Greyhounds, Dobermans, Boxers, Boston Terriers,
and Chihuahuas. These breeds shouldn't go outside without a sweater or a coat
except for short times to relieve themselves. Small dogs with short coats (such
as Chihuahuas, miniature Pinschers, and miniature Dachshunds) are especially
vulnerable to cold. They may not tolerate any outdoor exercise in extremely cold
weather.

FOOT (PAW) CARE

Many dogs need boots in cold weather, regardless of coat length. If your dog
frequently lifts up his paws, whines, or stops on his walks, his feet are uncomfortably
cold. Be sure to get your dog used to wearing boots before cold weather sets in.
Another frequently seen foot problem is the formation of iceballs between the pads and
toes of the feet, especially in dogs with long fur. Once iceballs form, they are very
painful, much like walking on rocks. When dogs get these, they often whine, stop
walking and start chewing at the bottoms of their feet to remove the painful iceballs. To
help prevent iceballs, trim hair around your dog's feet. Apply a small amount of
Vaseline, cooking oil, or PAM spray to your dog's feet before taking him for a walk.
Make sure you use oil that can be eaten; most dogs lick at their paws. If your pet walks
on salted sidewalks or streets, be sure to wash his paws after your walk. Salt is very
irritating to footpads. Many dogs will quickly start whining and biting at their feet after
just a few steps on salted roads. Gently rub the bottom of the feet to remove the salt as
soon as your dog is off the road.

OUTDOOR PETS

If your pet spends a lot of time outdoors, let him get acclimated gradually to
dropping temperatures. Once a pet is acclimated to either warm or cold, a long dose of
the other extreme is hard to take. Outdoor pets need a sheltered place that is well
bedded with DRY straw, shavings, blanket strips, or other insulating material that traps
warm air. Also, remember that animals drag a lot of moisture into their bedding areas
from snow, rain, and mud. Check it often and change it whenever it is wet, or your pets
can't keep themselves warm. Outdoor pets need more calories and frequent water

changes.
INDOOR PETS
Indoor pets generally are less active in winter. Consequently, cut back a bit

.
( likes being outside. Don't let him out in bitterly cold weather, and be sure he
has a warm place to go if he spends a lot of time outdoors.

4(4’) | Continued on page 5

T e on what you feed your animals or your vet will be nagging you in spring about

your portly pets.
CATS
)' Most cats prefer to spend winter indoors, but be cautious if your cat

o
o




Cold Weather Tips for Your
Pets ( con’t)

Cats left outdoors
have a particular hazard;
they often crawl into a warm
car engine to get warm.
When that engine is next
started up, the cat can be
seriously injured or killed by
the fan blade or belt. If's
much safer to keep your cat
indoors in winter. For more
cold weather information for
your pets, talk to your
veterinarian. For more pet
information, check out the
other pet topics at INFO-U,
and visit Petcare
www.petcare.umn.edu

By Dr. Laurie Greene
Reprinted from Cold
Weather Tips for Your Pets
www.extension.umn.edu/info
-u/pets/BB496.html

United Way Giving
The Spring Hill Civic League
has been a United Way
Contributor’s Choice group
for the past several years.
Your outstanding generosity
helps to fund community
activities and to defray
overhead expenses. Our
deepest thanks to all of you
who choose to support the
community through the
United Way. The Civic
League’s Contributor’s
Choice code is 207.

A husband was in big trouble when
he forgot his wite's birthday. tis
Witz told hime "Tomorrow there better
be something in the driveway for me
that goes zevo to 200 in 2 séconds
Aat’. The next morning the wife
found a small package in the
driveway. She opened it and found
a brand new bathroom scale.

Funeral arvangements for
the husband have been set for
Saturday

Childrevu’s WMuseum Events Informeation
For danucdry/Februdry

Arthur’s World ™
January 21 — May 7, 2006
Pay a visit to Arthur's™ World, the exhibit based on the PBS
children’s television series and popular Marc Brown books.
Arthur™ is a friendly eight-year-old who tackles the challenges of
being a kid with his little sister D.W. ™ and their friends and family.
Arthur’s love of learning shows kids how being smart and reading
books is cool.
See a performance of the play, Arthur Builds a Tree House, every
Saturday at 12:30 PM, and meet Arthur in person every Sunday at
1:30 PM.
Arthur's® World © 2006 was produced by Boston Children’s
Museum in collaboration with author Marc Brown Studios and
WGBH Boston. WGBH Boston and Cookie Jar Entertainment Inc
produce Arthur. All underlying materials, including all artwork,
border, designs, and settings from Arthur books, and the use of
Arthur characters are used with permission of Marc Brown.
See You See Me Day
Monday, January 9
1—3pm
Children receive free vision screenings by the Children’s Eye
Center of UPMC. Museum admission required.
Martin Luther King Weekend
January 15 - 16

¢ Enjoy a tribute to Rosa Parks and Dr. Martin Luther King
Jr. with actor Greg Gibson Kenney on Sunday, January 15,
at 1:00 PM.

e Join Jackie Jonas and her musician friends for Stories With
Freedom, The People Could Fly on Monday, January 16,
at noon, 1:00 and 2:00 PM.

Healthy Smile Days

February 8 -11 ,

Children receive free dental screenings by dentists from the
Dental Society of Western Pennsylvania from 1- 3 PM. Call (412)
322-5058, ext. 213, for information. Museum admission required.
Breakfast with Arthur hosted by Reading Is FUNdamental
Pittsburgh

Enjoy a light breakfast from 10 — 11 am, followed by storytelling of
Arthur’s favorite stories and a guest appearance by Arthur from
11-11:30 am. Free event; Museum admission not included.
Valentine’s Day

Tuesday, February 14

e Come to Arthur’'s World to make a special valentine from
11:30 am to 3:30 PM.

e Join Betsy and Pals for interactive sing-along fun at noon.

¢ Enjoy an Arthur guest appearance at 1:30 PM.

President’s Day

Monday, February 20

Join Joe Wos of Once Upon a ‘Toon® for cartoon illustrated
presidential tales and learn some interesting presidential trivia.
12:30, 1:30, and 2:30 PM



It's Tax Season!
It's tax season and there are
valuable benefits available that could
mean putting thousands of tax
dollars back into your pocket.

The Earned Income Tax
Credit is a federal tax credit to help
eligible workers. If you worked full
or part-time and made less than
$37,263 you could be eligible for up
to $4,400! You must file a federal
tax return and attach schedule EIC
in order to take advantage of this
benefit.

The Child Tax Credit is
available to workers who earned
more than $11,000. Eligible workers
can get up to $1000 for each child
under the age of 17. Attach form
8812 to your federal tax return to
receive the credit.

Pennsylvania is also giving
tax money back to low-income
workers. Workers below a certain
income level owe no state income
tax or only partial tax. File Schedule
SP with your state taxes to
participate in PA Tax Back. ,

Basic income tax returns are
prepared free of charge for
individuals of low to moderate
income, individuals with disabilities,
non-English speaking taxpayers,
and the elderly through the IRS
VITA program. Sites are located
throughout Allegheny County.

Contact the IRS at 1-800-829-
1040 or visit www.irs.gov to find out
more about these and other tax benefits.

Forget to plant those spring

bulbs last fall? Check bulbs to
insure that they are firm and not going
mushy, then plant in pot with drainage
holes. Fill pot 2/3 with soil, place bulbs,
and finish with soll.

Water well and put in a cool location like
a basement or garage.
Begin conditioning in
February by placing pot in
cool area with natural
light. As weather turns
warmer, pots can be placed outdoors.
Make sure to water weekly during the
entire process.

Get in Shapel

Allegheny General Hospital (AGH) and Highmark are
working together to help residents of the Northside get in shape —
KidShape. A national pediatric weight management program,
KidShape is committed to educating families on making better
choices and living a healthier lifestyle, resulting in weight loss
without focusing on it.

The problem of childhood obesity in the United States has
increased considerably in recent years with as many as 33 percent
of American children and adolescents obese. Overweight children
are much more likely to become overweight adults unless they
adopt and maintain healthier lifestyle habits and are 12 times more
likely to develop Type 2 diabetes than children of normal weight.

KidShape has received national recognition by The Oprah
Winfrey Show, Discovery Channel, Newsweek, and Family Circle as
an effective solution to childhood weight issues. The nine-week
program, which originated in Southern California, is a fun and
effective weight management program for families with overweight
children ages 6 to 14. It works to promote healthy eating habits,
physical activity, and positive self-esteem.

Each class focuses on the total pediatric weight
management program. The classes provide nutritional education to
families. They learn hands-on how to eat healthy through fun
activities, such as making tasty after-school snacks. The classes
also focus on discussion groups, led by a psychologist, where adults
and students can discuss many topics, such as self-esteem, school
difficulties, and how to change eating behaviors. The program also
offers on-site physical activity led by physical fithess experts -
showing kids that exercise is fun.

Since it began, KidShape has been proving its methods
work. Eighty-seven percent of students lose weight within the
nine-week program, with 80 percent of those students reporting that
their weight loss continues 1 /2 to 2 2 years after the KidShape
program ends. The program attributes its success to the fact that
the entire family learns how to improve eating and physical activity
habits, not just the student and not just the parent or guardian.

To learn more about KidShape or to enroll, parents can
contact the Department of Pediatrics at AGH by calling 412-359-
3586. Allegheny General Hospital is enrolling new families for their
Rooney Middle School location in the Northside community of
Brighton Heights.

KidShape is an initiative of the Allegheny General Hospital Northside
Partnership

HOLY WISDOM FOODBANK
The foodbank at Holy Wisdom (St. Ambrose School) is held every
third Tuesday of the month, from 10AM to 12Noon. This vital
ministry serves many in our community who are having hard times.
The foodbank is not government-funded and depends upon
donations and volunteers within Holy Wisdom parish and our
community, especially over the winter months.
To register for the foodbank or to volunteer, call 231-1116.




TO ALL THE KIDS WHO WERE BORN IN THE
1430's 46's, 50's, 60's and 70's

First, we survived being born to mothers who smoked and/or drank while they carried us. They
took aspirin, ate blue cheese dressing, tuna from a can, and didn't get tested for diabetes. Then after
that trauma, our baby cribs were covered with brightly colored, lead-based paints.

Medicine bottles, doors, or cabinets were not child-proof and when we rode our bikes, we had
no helmets, not to mention, the risks we took hitchhiking. As children, we would ride in cars with no
seat belts or air bags. Riding in the back of a pick up on a warm day was always a special treat.

We drank water from the garden hose and NOT from a bottle. We shared one soft drink with
four friends from one bottle, and NO ONE actually died from this. We ate cupcakes, white bread, real
butter, and drank soda pop with sugar in it, but we weren't overweight because we were always
outside playing!

We would leave home in the morning and play all day, as long as we were back when the
streetlights came on. No one was able to reach us all day, and we were O.K. We would spend hours
building our go-carts out of scraps and then ride down the hill, only to find out we forgot the brakes.
After running into the bushes a few times, we learned to solve the problem.

We did not have Playstation, Nintendo, X-box, no video games at all, no 99 channels on cable,
no video tape movies, no surround sound, no cell phones, no personal computers, no Internet or
Internet chat rooms. We had friends, and we went outside and found them!

We fell out of trees, got cut, broke bones and teeth, and there were no lawsuits from these
accidents. We ate worms and mud pies made from dirt, and the worms did not live in us forever. We
were given BB guns for our 10th birthdays, made up games with sticks and tennis balls and although
we were told it would happen, we did not put out very many eyes. We rode bikes or walked to a
friend's house and knocked on the door, rang the bell, or just yelled for them!

Little League had tryouts and not everyone made the team. Those who didn't had to learn to
deal with disappointment. Imagine that!! The idea of a parent bailing us out if we broke the law was
unheard of. They actually sided with the law!

This generation has produced some of the best risk-takers, problem-solvers, and inventors
ever! The past 50 years have been an explosion of innovation and new ideas. We had freedom,
failure, success, and responsibility, and we learned how to deal with it all!

If you are one of us, “ONGRATULATIONS!

You might want to share this with others who have had the luck to grow up as kids before
lawyers and the government regulated our lives for our own good. And while you are at it, tell your kids
so they will know how brave their parents were.

Kind of makes you want to run through the house with scissors, doesn't it?!

Submitted by Liz Freiss

Srnow Resoval

With winter weather here, snow removal is a chore with which some neighbors have difficulty. Please
be advised that snow removal service is available from the following people:

Small driveways & sidewalks. Low rates, very dependable. Please call Dave at 412-231-2009
' or

Snow removal by Jim Smail. Please call 412-231-0220




APTe  brernity &%W

| smile whenever | recall
The special moments we have
had;

Walking always hand in hand
Through the good times and the
bad.

Sometimes, | think it is a dream -
The love you give me could not
be;

But then when you are in my
arms
There's no mistake in its purity.
Whether I'm with you or far
away,

My thoughts are always drawn to
you
Like a compass needle pointing
North
To a love much more than true.
Of all the people on this Earth --
How lucky can a person be;
To have found the likes of you,
my love,

With whom to share eternity!

By Ara John Movsesian

We know that Valentine's Day
celebrates the tradition of Love.
Find your own unique way to
show it! What works for one
may not work for another.

» By the way,
romantic gestures
are not just
passionate gestures and
are not limited to lovers, but are
for anyone who plays a role in
your life: parents, children,
siblings, friends, neighbors, co-
workers, and yes, even
strangers. Practice what Oprah
Winfrey calls a "random act of
kindness" today and every day!

Reprinted from the Valentine Be
Mine website
www.techdirect.com/valentine/in
dex.html

WIRTER PROGRAMS AT ALLEGHENY REGIONAL LIBRARY

Come in out of the cold and join the fun at the Allegheny
Regional Branch of the Carnegie Library of Pittsburgh. The
Children’s Room is the place for programs sure to please the
young and the young at heart. All programs are free and open
to the public, so call or stop by to register today.

Through the Wardrobe

Saturday, January 21%

1:30 to 2:30 PM

Slip through the back of the wardrobe and enter the wondrous
land of Narnia. Readings, activities, and sweet treats await
you. This is a program for the whole family. Registration
required.

2" Annual North Side KAZOOfest

Saturday, January 28"

1:30 to 2:30 PM

Don’t miss the 2nd annual North Side KazooFest! Kazoos will
be provided, but you may BYOK if you wish. ANYONE can
make music with a kazoo, so....” Pucker up and party!” This
program is for all ages. Bring the whole family. Registration
required.

Curious George Birthday Party

Saturday, February 4"

1:30 to 2:30 PM

Monkey business in the library! Party games, stories, crafts,
and treats for preschoolers through age 8 accompanied by an
adult. Curious? Call the library to register today!

Glitter and Doilies and Hearts. Oh, My!

Saturday, February 11"

1:30 to 2:30 PM

Make a valentine for your sweetie. Treat yourself to valentine
goodies. This program is for all ages. Registration required.
2006 Library Chess Tournament

Saturday, February 18"

10:00 AM start

There will be two Divisions: Grade K to 4, Grade 5t0 8. All
participants will receive a certificate; winners in each division
will receive a trophy and an invitation to participate in the Chess
Tournament Finals in March. Register at the library between
February 1 and February 15", Bring your own chess set if you
have one and bring a snack and beverage.

To register or for more information, call (412) 237-1892 and ask
for Patte or Dana.




% SNOWY DAY RECIPES

Shepherd’s Pie

1 2 Ibs. ground beef

1 onion, chopped

1 can (10 3/40z.) condensed
tomato soup, undiluted

1 (8 oz) package frozen
green beans or canned
beans

6 cups mashed potatoes
(instant potatoes can be
used)

2 cup grated cheddar
cheese

Heat oven to 375 degrees.
In skillet, brown beef and
onion together, drain any
grease. Add the soup and
green beans to the mixture.
Stir to mix. Spread mixture
in an 9x11 inch baking pan.
Top with mashed potatoes.
Bake for 30 to 45 minutes.
Just before serving, sprinkle
with cheese and heat until
the cheese melts.

Reprinted from the
Pittsburgh Tribune Review

Lazy Man’s Pierogies

1 large egg, beaten

2 cups cottage cheese

Y2 cup all-purpose flour

2 Tbs. chopped chives or
thinly sliced green onion
Salt and pepper to taste
Minced garlic (optional) to
taste

Boiling water

Melted butter

Mix the beaten egg with the
cottage cheese. Add the
flour, chives, salt & pepper,
and garlic (if using). Drop
the mixture by tablespoons
into boiling water and cook

%

RS

3 U
until the dumplings float to
the surface. Drain and
arrange in baking dish.
Pour melted butter over and
serve hot. Makes 4
servings.

Submitted by Toni Krieger

Apple-Raisin-Nut Cake
3 C unsifted flour

1 C mayonnaise

2 eggs

2 C sugar

1/3 C milk

Ya tsp. salt

¥2 tsp. nutmeg

1-1/2 tsp. cinnamon

Ya tsp. ground cloves

2 tsp. baking soda

3 C peeled, chopped apples
1 C raisins

¥2 C coarsely chopped
walnuts

Preheat oven to 350
degrees. Grease & flour two
9-inch round cake pans. In
large bowl, mix flour, sugar,
mayonnaise, eggs, milk, salt,
nutmeg, cinnamon, cloves,
and baking soda. Mix at low
speed for two minutes,
scraping bowl frequently.

Stir in apples, raisins, and
nuts. Pour into pans and
bake for 45 minutes or until
toothpick inserted in center
comes out clean. Cool in
pans for 10 minutes, then
remove from pans and cool
completely. Use Cool Whip
as the filling and to ice top of
cake. Refrigerate. Serve
slightly chilled.

Reprinted from the
Undercover Club newsletter

German Bacon and
Potato Omelet

2 Yukon gold potatoes,
unpeeled

Salt

Water

4 large eggs

1 Tbs. Sour cream
Black pepper

6 slices bacon, diced

1 small onion, chopped
2 Tbs. flat-leaf parsley,
minced

2 Tbs. chives, minced

Cook the potatoes in boiling,
salted water until barely
tender, about 15 minutes.
Drain, peel, and slice Y4 inch
thick. Heat broiler.
Meanwhile, in medium bowl,
beat eggs until just blended.
Mix in sour cream and salt &
pepper to taste.

In 10-inch skillet, fry bacon
over medium heat until crisp.
Transfer bacon to paper
towels to drain. Pour off all
but 2 Tbs. drippings and
sauté onions and potatoes
until glazed. Pour eggs over
potatoes and sprinkle with
bacon. Reduce heat to low
and cook until eggs are set,
shaking the pan to prevent
them from sticking. Place
under broiler to heat through.

Sprinkle with parsley and
chives. Slide onto warm
platter and cut into wedges.
Makes 4 servings.

Reprinted from the
Pittsburgh Tribune Review
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RE-DISCOVERING THE HETZEL HOUSE

Pittsburgh is known world-over for its industrial might. Many of us think of our history in terms of the
industrial age, a time of smoke and soot to which we don’t wish to return. Overshadowed by the age of steel, we
are unaware of what existed here before. Certainly, the history of Pittsburgh is one where the rise of steel is
perhaps the most important historical incident. Yet, the rise of the industrial age was so dramatic it virtually
wiped away the Pittsburgh that had been here.

Most houses in Piitsburgh we think of as old date to the 1890s. Those are on the Northside, Southside,
Bloomfield, Lawrenceville, and to a lesser extent Oakland, Shadyside, Hill District, and other areas. If we move
back to the 1850s, there are far fewer examples, mostly on the Northside or Southside. Back then, Northside
and Southside weren't Pittsburgh; they were the cities of Allegheny and Birmingham. Pittsburgh of course had
these houses, too. Many of the free-standing, restored, old houses from this period and earlier that we find
today were actually summer houses for people who lived in the city, often in what is now downtown Pittsburgh.

Today there is a big push to get people living in downtown Pittsburgh, yet there was a time when there
were as many houses in downtown Pittsburgh as businesses. Time has changed that of course, as well as
much of the cities of Birmingham and Allegheny. Finding a free-standing house built before 1850 in Pittsburgh
or in the older towns surrounding is rare. Finding one built before 1830 is extremely uncommon. Yet, they are
there. It takes a little knowledge of architecture and some imagination to remove the years of additions, sidings,
and remodeling to find them, but every once in a while someone has the foresight, initiative, and skill to uncover
one, unlocking not only some of Pittsburgh'’s architectural history, but revealing some of her personality as well.

Nestled behind trees and atop a well-known street sat a house covered in insulbrick.
So many of its details were removed that the history of a home on Pittsburgh’s Spring Hill
was far from apparent. It had once sat alone, but is now surrounded by houses built after
1900. The sidewalk leading to the front street had been removed. Stories passed down
over the years reveal that was because a previous owner had distaste for salesmen
knocking at the door. The home's present owner had seen her brother having fun restoring
an old home, and after retiring, wanted to find one of her own and relocate to Pittsburgh from her condo outside
Washington DC.

The change in both the lifestyle and living space we see today could hardly be more dramatic. We found
our way to the home off an alleyway. We pulled into a circular driveway and parked near a welcoming porch. |
had been to the home before and on each cccasion, except one, the garage door was open. Each time | had
entered through the garage and found the brother of the owner busy working on one project or another. The
exception was an open-house reception held a year or so before. This day the garage door was closed. It was
apparent we were to ascend the front staircase and enter through the red door at the front of the house.

This door had undoubtedly been opened many times, and many different eyes had looked out onto its
wide porch. Today we saw the pride of ownership and accomplishment in the faces as the door pulled open.

The past came alive as we entered the front hall. Eyes that undoubtedly looked onto visitors in previous
decades now glanced at them from inside gold frames. Paintings lining the wall revealed the stories of the
home’s earliest days. Not long after purchase, it had been discovered that the home was owned by John Hetzel,
the brother of George Hetzel, a well-known landscape painter from Pittsburgh.

The front hall is set up as a “Hetzel memorial” with a reproduction of a painting of Carolyn Hetzel, the wife
of John, hanging in a location that seems to provide her with the continued ability to greet visitors. Alongside the
stairway hangs a portrait of George Hetzel. While there is no known painting of John Hetzel, it is assumed the
walls of the home were decorated with some of his brother's work, which the present owners have been working
to return to the house.

It's said we can find our passion at any time during life and come upon it quite by chance. The present
owner began her collection after acquiring the house. She didn't know who George Hetzel was and never
intended to restore a home with such precision and attention to period furnishings. That started with the house,
a house history she received as a Christmas gift from her brother, and a subsequent trip to the Westmoreland
Museum of Art, the location of some of George Hetzel's most notable work.

We moved from the hall into the dining room, a space that may have actually served as a parlor in earlier
years. The room is lined with wallpaper that, the owner points out, may seem ostentatious to the modern viewer
but was not uncommon for a middle-class home of the 1870s.

Continued on page 11




Just as modermn styling favors beige and white walls, fashion of the period preferred colorful and
detailed wallpaper. The room has been decorated with many inherited and some acquired period
furnishings. A later neo-classical mantle has been removed and replaced with a more appropriate
marble one with simpler lines. The long table leads to a door, a door that exists as a modern replica.
It looks like it belongs, yet the area behind it wasn’t built until the 1950s.

We toured a kitchen with all the modern amenities. Like most people who fall for old houses,
the taste for kitchens and bathrooms from any era other than our own, isn’t acquired. “I like to cook
and entertain,” the home’s owner explained, justifying her decision to create a modern kitchen.

We ascended the stairway, passing more paintings, to tour the bedrooms. Much of the
upstairs has also been reconstructed to better support sagging floors and add a bathroom. The rooms
remain as future decorating projects, but not until the parlor, the next room to be decorated, is
completed.

Downstairs, we entered the parlor and sat with our backs to an old map of the City of
Allegheny, a map that marks the site of the Hetzel property. We looked through some scrapbooks
chronicling the home’s progress. We saw the insulbrick covering being removed; the clapboard siding,
much of it suffering from years of water damage, being replaced; and the outline of many decorative
brackets, long ago removed, now replicated and soon to be returned.

The owner explained that she had been looking for a house for quite some time. Returning to
Washington DC from a house-searching trip, she received a call from her brother. “You need to come
back to Pittsburgh,” he said. “I found a house.” Built between 1867 and 1869, the house was last
acquired in April 2002. It took two people working full-time to get the home into a habitable state by
October of 2003. “| fell in love with Pittsburgh and decided to move here,” our homeowner
said recalling her urban condo in Washington, DC. “The other day | looked out and saw a
. fawn frolicking in the brush.” On Spring Hill, her one-acre estate is minutes from Downtown
Pittsburgh.

When George Hetzel was painting the landscape scenes in Western Pennsylvania,
he was trying to capture rapidly disappearing settings. The industrial age was spreading factories
across the landscape. Mining was disrupting pristine settings and contaminants were polluting air and
water. | couldn’t help but think how appropriate it was then to preserve this home, one of so few of its
kind remaining in our region.

Submitted by Eric Miller

SIDEBAR: Find more about George Hetzel at http://www.georgehetzel.com/

Visit his paintings at the Westmoreland Museum of American Art.

The Westmoreland Museum of American Art is located in southwestern Pennsylvania on North Main
Street in downtown Greensburg, 35 miles east of Pittsburgh. It is open Wednesday through Sunday 11
AM to 5 PM, Thursday 11 AM to 9 PM

Closed Monday, Tuesday and most holidays

http://www.wmuseumaa.org

A very self-lmportant college freshman at a recent USC fpotball game took it upon himself to explain to a
Senior citizen sitting next to hivn wihy it was impossible for the older generation to understand his own.
"You grew wp in 4 Aifferent, actually almost princitive, world, " the student said lowd enough for the whole
crowd to hear. "we young people today grew wup with television, et planes, space travel, man walking on the
moon, our SPALEShips have Visited Mars... We even have nuclear energy, electric and hydrogen cars,
computers with light-speed processing.... and uh....... ’

Taking advantage of a pause for breath in the student's litany, the ‘wizened” one saia,

You're right, son. We didn't have those things when we were Yyoung... so W& INVENTED them!



Christmes Tree Lighting

A cold, snowy evening provided a wintry background for our December 4" Christmas Tree Lighting.
The Santa Truck drove throughout the community before the Lighting ceremony, greeting neighbors of
all ages and encouraging them to come along and participate in the event. 10 young volunteers from
our community rode on the truck with Santa and had a great time.

Approximately 100 people attended the ceremony at the Rockledge St. lot, where the manger scene
was lit for the first time this Advent season. Diane Schmitt M.C.'d the event, Pastor Joshua
Reinsburrow of St. Michael’s & All Angels Church led prayers and gave an inspiring holiday message,
and Mindy Gawlas led the crowd in carol singing. With great pleasure, Diane, representing the
community, and Jan Orr, representing ESB Bank, presented a check for $200.00 to Marlene Stecklein
of Holy Wisdom Food Pantry. The Rhine St. office of ESB Bank partnered with the community in a
matching-funds effort for this ministry. After the ceremony, cookies that were donated by Dudt's
Bakery of North Hills and delicious hot chocolate were enjoyed by all, while the children had a visit
with Santa and received a treat.

Twenty-two volunteers helped with the Christmas Tree Lighting. They are Donna Allison: Steve Brady
& his staff of John, Ivan, & Leeann; Diane Burns; Liz Freiss; Mindy Gawlas, Mary Herman and
daughters, Kelly & Kaylie and friend, Doria; Jim Hurray; Faith & Gabby King; Becky Krawczek; Katrina
Morrissey; Pastor Joshua Reinsburrow; Shana Smail; Diane Schmitt; and Alex and Harley Tew.
Thanks to all of you, your willingness to help made this event a great success!

Thanks also to Brady's Memorial Home, Dudt's Bakery, and ESB Bank; all who partnered with the
Civic League to make this evening very special for the community.







